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TOWN BOARD MINUTES

TOWN OF POESTENKILL

TOWN BOARD MEETING
March 10, 2022
(Not approved at time of distribution)

ROLL CALL AS FOLLOWS



          NON-VOTING MEMBERS 
Councilwoman Butler 
Present


          Susan Horton, Town Clerk

Councilman Hass
            Present          

          Andrew Gilchrist, Town Attorney  
Councilman Van Slyke
Present 


           
                    
Councilman Wohlleber
Present                         
Supervisor Hammond
   
Present
Motion by Hass, seconded by Butler, and carried that the monthly bills had been audited for payment. 

PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD - 
Supervisor Hammond opened the meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance and the floor was opened for public comment at 7:00 p.m. J. Blessing, town resident reported to the Board that he had his water tested in February for PFAS compounds and it came back triple the State limit (32 ppt PFOA vs 10 ppt MCL). He understands that the Town is deep in the process of expanding the water district and is requesting that they partially or fully extend the water district to Weatherwax Road. Mr. Blessing went on to say at this time his house is unsalable. J. Woodin, town resident also requested that the water district be extended to Pleasant Hill Drive seeing that the water main pipe goes right by her road. Both she and Mr. Blessing said they were willing to help the town in any way. 
T. Anastasia, town resident continued his discussion from last month’s Town Board meeting regarding the current status of the Benefit Unit charges which he had previously discussed. He was particularly concerned and asked about $90,000 which the Town had received relative to the Brunswick Bonds. He asked what the Town was doing with these funds. Supervisor Hammond explained that the Town was establishing two separate accounts, maintaining accuracy for the Water Department’s financial transactions. Councilman Wohlleber indicated that there was room for improvement, that this was being studied, and that he was presently awaiting information on the recommended areas of improvement. Supervisor Hammond closed the subject and invited 
Mr. Anastasia to come into the office for further discussion. 

P. LaRocque, town resident and CCCDW (Concerned Citizens for Clean Drinking Water) member stated that he had asked Supervisor Hammond and Bob to work with the County and State to notify residents surrounding DSI test results.
When everyone was given the opportunity to speak the Public Comment portion of the meeting was closed. 
TOWN CLERK MINUTES -  
Motion by Hass, seconded by Butler and an oral vote of 5 ayes to accept the Town Clerk’s minutes of February 10, 2022, as written. Motion by Wohlleber, seconded by Butler and an oral vote of 5 ayes to accept the Town Clerk’s minutes of February 16, 2022, as written. 

PRESENTATIONS – 
Cooper Hill Subdivision Drainage District – Mr. Costa, Engineer for the applicant, VLG which is proposing an 8-lot major subdivision (Cooper Hill on Route 355) receiving conditional, final approval from the Planning Board. He has submitted a Map, Plan, Report for the creation of the drainage district due to this project being a major subdivision. Town Attorney, A. Gilchrist spoke about the law for creation of drainage district and how this project doesn’t meet the criteria for the drainage district since there will be no area for the town to maintain. A discussion was had between the Town Board, Town Attorney and Town Engineer, Wayne Bonesteel about the options of creating a drainage district vs. amending the law. The Town Board agreed amending the law made the most sense. Supervisor Hammond thought it would be beneficial to have a meeting to discuss this matter with A. Gilchrist, Town Attorney, T. Church, Code Enforcement Officer and Wayne Bonesteel, Town Engineer. 
CORRESPONDENCE – 

Charter Communications – Memos dated February 28, 2022, and March 1,2022, explaining new programming services. 

LIASION REPORTS – 

Planning Board – T. Russell reported on the March 1, 2022, meeting. Board members had copies of the minutes of February 1, 2022, in their packets. T. Russell updated the Board about the Comprehensive Plan and survey that will be sent to town residents. He also informed the Board 
he is working on getting grants to address the Reichard Farm Road Bridge and he also spoke on the Cooper Hill Subdivision. 
Zoning Board – P. Jamison reported, due to lack of agenda items the March 8, 2022, meeting was cancelled. 
Fire Company – Town Board members had copies of the Fire Company’s February 2022 report. Supervisor Hammond thanked the Fire Company for their hard work in fighting the recent fire at Wagner Farms. 
Library – Ed Gresens reported on the activities at the library. He stated that masks are no longer mandatory when visiting the library. He also stated that there will be a Board meeting held on March 28th at 7:30 p.m. 
Youth Advisory Board – T. Buker, Youth Director reported that Summer Camp registration has been sent out and she already has several children signed up. She also informed the Board that this year’s Easter Event will take place on April 10th at Butler Park. All information is posted on the website. 
CAC - there was no meeting. 
DISCUSSION ITEMS – 

Petition for Drainage District for Cooper Hill Subdivision – this was discussed during the Presentation portion of tonight’s meeting. After a lengthy discussion, it was decided that A. Gilchrist, Town Attorney, T. Church, Code Enforcement Officer and Wayne Bonesteel, Town Engineer will meet to discuss the Town Code in regard to Drainage Districts. 
ACTION ITEMS –

Lochvue Agreement – Motion by Hass, seconded by Butler and an oral vote of 5 ayes to authorize Supervisor Hammond to sign this agreement between the Town of Poestenkill and Sharif Mohamad, Builder, for 2 Lochvue Drive, located in the town of Poestenkill. This agreement provides assurance to the residents that the Builder will follow all DEC guidelines in a timely manner. 
Fire Contract –   Motion by Hass, seconded by Butler and an oral vote of 4 ayes and 1 nay to approve the Town of Poestenkill 2022-2023 Fire Protection Services Agreement. 
Supervisor Hammond stated that there were some changes to the Agreement such as withdrawing the mandatory call numbers that are made and making it a voluntary agreement.
MOVED BY:

Councilman Hass

SECONDED BY:
Councilwoman Butler

VOTED UPON AS FOLLOWS:

Councilman Hass

YES

Councilwoman Butler

YES 
Councilman Van Slyke
YES

Councilman Wohlleber
NO

Supervisor Hammond

YES

Hitchcock Agreement – this will be discussed in Executive Session
Undertaking NYS DOT Resolution – A. Gilchrist, Town Attorney informed the Board about this Resolution. This resolution will allow the town to work upon highways or within rights-of-ways controlled by the State with a general permit. The undertaking has a term of 20 years. 

RESOLUTION#4-2022 – RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING UNDERTAKING WITH THE NEW YORK STATE DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORATION. NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Town Board of the Town of Poestenkill in regular session duly convened as follows: The Town Board of the Town of Poestenkill hereby approves the execution of the undertaking in the form and content as attached hereto, and also the related general permit application by the Town Highway Superintendent or appropriate Town official as the case may be, to allow the Town’s operations and/or actions upon New York State highways and/or within New York State rights-of-way; and further, that a copy of this resolution shall be filed with NYSDOT by attaching it to any necessary permit application or agreement relating to the undertaking and/or general permit. 
MOTION BY:

Councilman Hass

SECONDED BY:
Councilwoman Butler

VOTED UPON AS FOLLOWS:

Councilman Hass

YES

Councilwoman Butler             YES

Councilman Van Slyke
 YES

Councilman Wohlleber
 YES

Supervisor Hammond

 YES

Appoint Tom Russell as Chairman of Planning Board –   Motion by Wohlleber, seconded by Van Slyke and an oral vote of 4 ayes and 1 nay to appoint Tom Russell, Chairman of the Planning Board.  Term to expire 12/31/2022. 
MOVED BY:

Councilman Wohlleber

SECONDED BY:
Councilman Van Slyke

VOTED UPON AS FOLLOWS:

Councilman Hass

YES

Councilwoman Butler

YES

Councilman Van Slyke
YES

Councilman Wohlleber
YES

Supervisor Hammond

NO

Approval of cost for mailing of notices for public meeting – 

This mailing is to notify town residents of upcoming meetings related to the use of funds from the American Rescue Plan. Motion by Hass, seconded by Butler and an oral vote of 4 ayes and 1 nay for the mailing of notices to town residents notifying them of upcoming meetings regarding the use of “Covid” monies. 
REPORTS – 

Supervisor’s Report – Supervisor Hammond reported that he and Councilwoman Butler met with the water committee via zoom. He also stated that he has been very busy with phone calls and dealing with complaints. 
Town Attorney’s Report – A. Gilchrist reported that he has been working on the Highway contract and the Fire Agreement. He also worked on the Resolution for tonight’s meeting regarding New York State Department of Transportation. He also worked with the Assessor on an issue and an on-going legal issue. 
Town Clerk’s Report – Motion by Butler, seconded by Wohlleber and an oral vote of 5 ayes to accept the Town Clerk’s report of February 2022. The total amount received in the Clerk’s office was $4,894.64 and of that amount $4,815.40 was remitted to the Supervisor. Town Board members had copies of the Building Inspector/Code Enforcement Officer’s written report. There were also reports from the Assessor, DCO, 811 report, Water report and the Highway Department report. T. Church, Code Enforcement Officer asked the Board for some guidance regarding “intrusive lighting” in the Town. He stated that the current Town Code does not have any provisions to address lighting guidelines. The proposed changes would allow to site the Code for obvious intrusive lighting. But more importantly, assist with dismissing invalid complaints. A. Gilchrist, Town Attorney will gather information from other towns and report back to the Town Board. 
PAYMENT OF BILLS:

Motion by Hass, seconded by Butler and an oral vote of 5 ayes to pay Warrant #5-2022 in the amount of $381,386.37. Motion by Hass, seconded by Butler and an oral vote of 5 ayes to pay Warrant #6-2022 in the amount of $1,493.25. 
Motion by Supervisor Hammond, seconded by Councilman Wohlleber and carried to enter into Executive Session at 8:20 p.m. to discuss a legal issue and a personnel issue with no votes taken. 
Motion by Councilman Hass and seconded by Councilman Wohlleber to exit Executive session at 8:55 p.m. and immediately adjourn this meeting. 
Respectfully submitted,

Susan Horton, Town Clerk
